
Meeting 
the needs of Mäori students in University Institutions: A Pakeha 
Administrator's Perspective

The University of Otago (current enrolment 12,000 students) is a relatively 
ancient university institution in Australasia.  Founded in 1869, the time 
sequence of university establishment in Australasia is Sydney, Melbourne 
and Otago.  All other Australasian university establishments follow in 
later years.  The original stone buildings are modelled on those of the 
University of Glascow and like the Universities of Sydney and Melbourne, 
the strong statement made to the beholder is that here British culture was 
translated to the antipodes.  This is not an idle point even today.  
Several years ago a Mori applicant for a minor position in Otago's 
Mori Studies Department was so overwhelmed by the cultural 
statement of the ancient stone building and its furnishings that she never 
made it past the stairs.  After that experience we learned that it made 
sense to hold interviews for Mori staff in less forbidding environs.  
Unusually for New Zealand universities over half the Otago students come 
from areas beyond Otago; the university is characterised by its large 
professional schools (eg medicine, dentistry, physical eduction) and it 
provides more hostel accommodation and student flatting facilities near the 
campus than is the case at any other New Zealand university.  The student 
population is overwhelmingly European and although the Mori student 
population is growing (circa 700), the majority of Mori students come to 
the university from beyond Otago.  The local Mori population (tangata 
whenua) is small although the polynesian population in the far south of the 
country around Invercargill is growing rapidly.  

In the city of Dunedin itself there has been a tradition since its 
establishment in 1848 of lazy toleration of the indigenous population.  I 
say lazy because the hegemony of the majority culture has never been under 
serious challenge.  The University of Otago reflects this in its history.  
Paintings of notable European founders stare down from the walls of the 
Registry and Council Chamber.  A statue of Cecil Rhodes has only recently 
been banished to a small committee room, and so on.  The University of 
Otago has until recently stood for all things British and for solid and 
respectable scholarship in the Arts, Sciences and Special Schools.  Much is 
made of its scholarly accreditation, great pride is taken in the 
international success of distinguished graduates, and all qualified 
students are admitted regardless of creed or race in the best Scottish 
tradition.  Mori studnets have long been enrolled in small numbers at Otago 
but on terms that make no concession to their cultural heritage.  To 
illustrate the point nicely, space is found in the Registry for signed 
portraits of royalty but there is no provision for portraits of Mori 
leaders.  Successful Mori graduates are those who have succeeded in an 
institution which is but slowly renewing its own cultural base.



In the 1970s Otago finally decided that it should offer a course in Mori 
Language & Literature.  As might have been expected the institution's 
approach was to assimilate this teaching to models which already existed 
for teaching other foreign languages to selected student populations.  The 
teaching was designed to be concentrated upon a small group with a 
specialist interest in languages and literature research.  It was nicely 
aimed to suit academic tastes but it bore very little relation to the 
political and social changes then sweeping New Zealand and embracing other 
universities, schools, and the media.  With the election of the Lange 
government in 1984, Mori demands for the affirmation of aboriginal rights 
as promised in the Treaty of Waitangi and for the establishment of a bi-
cultural society as opposed to a tolerant Europena hegemony began to be 
responded to in the circles of government.  In 1989 all institutions of 
higher eduction were required to draw up charters which amongst other 
criteria complied with the principles of the Treaty of Waitangi.  All 
institutions also had to demonstrate how they proposed to provide for Mori 

students on the grounds of equity.  Although the political enthusiasm for 
charters has lessened with the advert of the Bolger government, the charter 
document is still a requirement placed on all educational institutions.

The University of Otago had readied itself for some of these changes by 
appointing a new lecturer in Mori Studies who was a Mori and who had a bi-
cultural mission supported by the tangata whenua.  From this point 
enrolment froma  wider population of students was encouraged and the 
emphasis was placed upon Mori language and culture.  It was at this time 
that I became Dean of Arts, and later as Assistant Vice-Chancellor, 
Humanities, I oversaw a rapid and at times almost traumatic expansion of 
Mori Studies teaching during a period when the University was grateful to 
be able to say that it was fulfilling the mission as outlined in its 
charter.  Today Maori Studies is a department with five full-time staff and 
a number of support staff which provides for circa 700 students.  It has 
expanded at a high cost to staff energy and it has limited facilities all 
of which have had to be prised out of a reluctant institution.  This points 
to a basic truth.  Institutions with a long history of particular cultural 
priorities do not change their value stance because they sign a document 
called a charter.  The contrary is the case.  Attesting a mission statement 
is a symbolic act signifying that an institution promises a change in 
behaviour.  Changing that behaviour is a continuous progress.  The battle 
is never won.  It is constantly renewed.  Success can be noted when one 
notes that issues whcih engaged ferocious debate in one year are accepted 
without demur in subsequent years.  The significant changes in attitude 
occur with the younger age group engaged in day-to-day learning.  Those who 
are further removed will alter their behaviour only when they see that it 
is necessary to do so.

I myself am a product of tolerant liberalism as far as racial attitudes are 
concerned.  I was never brought up to regard Mori culture as being speical 
and it never occurred to me as a young adult that I was part of a group 



that discriminated against Moris economically and socially.  I was 
fortunate to meet with a number of vibrant Mori groups when I was a 
Teachers College student in the 1950s but for the most part, the Mori 
people with whom I have worked have "left their culture at home" when I 
have shared their environment.  Accordingly, as an administrator I have had 
to engage in a major learning exercise myself whenever I have been called 
upon to make significant strategic decisions concerning the rapid 
development of a discipline in a traditional university.  It would be 
dishonest to claim that I have always been comfortable in this task.  
Questioning ones own assumptions is never comfortable but discomfort is a 
small price to pay if one believes that cultural enhancement releases 
energy for people to achieve the best in themselves and that the best 
future for a small nation in the South Pacific that is growing beyond its 
recent colonial experience.

A major task of any educational administrator is to seek sensible ways to 
provide psychological support for teaching staff.  Mori Studies staff 
provide no special case in this respect but while a new enterprise is 
undergoing rapid expansion there is no doubt that the administrator must go 
the extra mile.  The worst-case scenario is one where the staff, feeling 
defeated by an unfriendly environment, retreat into themselves and then no 
matter how physically attractive a ghetto might be, it remains a ghetto.  
To avoid this there are a number of strategies that an administrator can 
pursue to keep lines of communication open.  One can make sure that Mori 
Studies staff are included in collegial committees which meet for shared 
purposes, one can allocate resources to invest public activities of Mori 
Studies Departments are being supremely worthwhile.  In short, one can 
consistently do all the things strategically available to encourage 
teachers to give their best and to walk the fine line between devoted to 
their subject and sharing collegially with other disciplines.

Stating it this way the matter seems simple.  In fact, however, it is a 
constant learning exercise for all parties; an exercise which involves the 
administrator in constantly having to review university practises which 

might be thought to be non-controversial.  Some examples are as follows.

Selection of Staff

In these days of gender sensitivity and equity-driven legislation, it comes 
as a shock to realise that Moris see things differently and for legitimate 
reasons.  Contrary to modern practice, Mori applicants are expected to 
produce a whakapapa which is an extensive statement of who they are, their 
iwi, their tribe, their ancestors.  An interview begins from the question 
who are you?  It proceeds of course to cover an individual's more 
conventional achievements as well.  All of this is somewhat stunning for 
the European administrator to experience but the clue to its point is found 
in the Mori view of one's culture and the importance and legitimacy of one 
who is to pass that culture on to a succeeding generation.  Thus 



questioning which arises from the presentation of a whakapapa is far from 
being a trivial activity.  The form of interviewing also produces some 
surprises.  It is normal custom for an interviewee to bring his/her 
supporters with him/her to attend the interview.  In my experience, after 
formal welcomes and introductions in Mori, the supporters have stayed in 
the background but I have heard of cases where it was otherwise.  All of 
this is something of a shock to European individualism but it's worth 
thinking about.  Supporters seem to fulfil two roles.  First they provide 
psychological support but also they attest that the interviewing process is 
fair.  Additionally, they accredit who the candidate is.  In practice one 
quickly finds that Mori people on an interviewing panel concentrates upon 
the suitability of candidates to teach Mori language and culture and leave 
the non-Mori members to satisfy themselves on matters concerning 
conventional academic criteria.  A consensus decision emerges but people 
like myself are left in no doubt at all that Mori procedures are every bit 
as rigorous as are the selection procedures with which Europeans are more 
familiar.  

What I have described is a way of proceeding which is now acceptable to the 
University of Otago when selecting Mori Studies staff.  

ˇˇb Studies staff.  But it didn't start out that way.  On each occasion 
when the university was asked to alter its accustomed ways of proceding, 
justification had to be fought for and won.  The same point applies to the 
composition of selection committees.  The role of the local Mori community 
was a perplexing one for the university.  After a series of bad public 
mistakes the university finally realised that it could not develop a Mori 
Studies Department without the involvement of tangata whenua and instead we 
have learned that the university must deal properly with this community if 
it is a fulfil its mission.  

How bi-cultural should a New Zealand university be?  In 1992, the 
University of Otago finally got around to printing a Mori name in the 
Calendar.  The name 'Te Whare Wänanga o Otago' was arrived at after 
extensive consultation but it would be naive to pretend that the 
development received universal praise.  On the other hand it didn't really 
hand it didn't really handicap anybody and there it stays - a gesture at 
this time.  But how about the student who insisted upon writing an 
examination answer in Mori because Mori is a language protected by statute 
in New Zealand?  This was a serious matter indeed and has been solve in the 
meantime by allowing a student to do this while the university statute 
which forbids the practice remains firmly in existence.

A major difficulty with a 'new' university subject discipline that is in 
high demand is to staff the Department with people who have research 
experience and qualification that one typically looks for in university 
appointments.  The fact is that in the short-term we have not been able to 
provide a normal staff profile at Otago even though we have chosen to 
respond to market demand.  This is no reflection on the quality of staff 
that we have appointed but one glaringly obvious difficulty is that the 



more successful they are at attracting students (and very successful they 
are) the more they restrict their opportunities to advance their own 

research experience one short-term way (albeit a way that has some longer-
term implications) is to argue that EEO legislation should be employed to 
interpret Mori Cultural Achievements as being comparable with some 
conventional academic achievements.  There is a danger of cementing in 
double standards if we do this, but as a short-term strategy it remains a 
reasonable possibility.  Academics in Mori Studies are just as competitive 
as anyone else and we have to live with that fact.  Moreover, Mori cultural 
achievements most definitely attract a market.  One of our most successful 
recent appointees in Mori Studies has been a 60 year old woman who has no 
degree and has wone a lectureship for three years.  Meanwhile planning for 
development involves more of the staff gaining credentialled research 
experience.

But even research procedure presents a challenge to a traditional 
university as far as Mori Studies is concerned.  Nowadays it is part of an 
acceptable research ethic to get permission from a whanau, hapu, or iwi 
before research begins.  Less familiar is the concept that when a piece of 
research is completed it should be returned to the cultural authority for 
comment.  I think some challenges do lie ahead here.  What if the truth 
hurts?  By what right should it be suppressed?  At this stage the 
university has carried the cost of the process described above the 
challenges I have forecast have yet to emerge.  When they do, all parties 
will need to review their working assumptions.

Issues to do with equity of access to restricted courses have already 
emerged as major issues at the University of Otago.  Since the 1950s the 
Medical School has operated a quota system for Mäori entrants who are 
qualified but who are not competitive.  It works but not without strain.  
The cost of course is the loss of a place to a non-Mäori who is competitive 
and this cost attracts much adverse comment.  In recent years a new 
development has been to set up a committee of Mäori persons who attest to 
the fitness of a person to be a candidate for the Mäori quota.  There is a 
high cost here also.  To be blunt, a university is entering into judgements 
about individuals and their moral fitness to be Mäoris.  It is an uneasy 
situation.  The School of Physical Education, headed incidentally by a 
Mäori professor, will have nothing to do with a set quota system and the 
Faculty of Law which comes under my administration takes a similar view.  
These policies are currently being challenged by the EEO Committee.  I have 
tried unsuccessfully to date to persuade the University to put equity 
funding into secondary school programmes so that more Mäoris will be able 
to gain competitive entry to restricted courses.  This undoubtedly is a 
preferred political outcome but it involves the university in deploying its 
resources in a manner which to date has been seen to be too unorthodox.

Bi-culturalism in a traditional university remains a distant ideal.  Is it 
worth pursuing?  My answer as an educationist is 'yes'.  A university which 



exposes young people to models (however imperfect they may be) of a 
worthwhile future is an asset.  In the first instance it is the hearts and 
minds of teachers that must be won and it is quite dispiriting to find how 
shallow liberal pretensions sometimes are.  I have heard Mäori teachers and 
Mäori studies being equated with dogs, fleas, and junk food.  But I balance 
this off, as indeed I should, with the many examples of Mäori and European 
academics working together for mutual profit.  An example which rests 
vividly in my mind is the day that the Mäori Studies teacher and a 
Professor of Religious Studies found that they could share their respective 
slide collections of arts and artifacts to joyous profit.  More recently I 
saw with my own eyes how a studious English department responded with 
amazement and admiration to the powhiri which for they were part and which 
for them was a delightful cultural experience.  It is incidents like these 
which make the journey worthwhile.

David McKenzie
University of Otago


